

SUBMISSION TO THE
UNITED NATIONS SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON THE
RIGHT TO PHYSICAL AND MENTAL HEALTH



By Melanie Benard
National Director, Policy and Advocacy
November 14, 2018

The Canadian Health Coalition (CHC) was formed in 1979 with the goal of protecting and extending public health care in order to improve the well-being of the population. For nearly 40 years the CHC has advocated for a national public drug plan as a necessary addition to hospitals and doctors.

The CHC is a public advocacy organization dedicated to the preservation and improvement of public health care. Our membership is comprised of national organizations representing nurses, health care workers, seniors, churches, anti-poverty groups, students and trade unions, as well as researchers and affiliated coalitions in 10 provinces and one territory.

Contact for follow up:

Melanie Benard
National Director, Policy and Advocacy
Canadian Health Coalition
251, Bank Street, suite 212
Ottawa, Ontario K2P 1X3
613-688-4973
policy@healthcoalition.ca



healthcoalition.ca



Canadian Health Coalition



[@healthcoalition](https://twitter.com/healthcoalition)



I. Introduction	1
II. Overview of Health Care in Canada	1
III. Privatisation	2
IV. Pharmacare	2
V. Seniors Care	3
VI. Paid Plasma and Blood Donations	3
VII. Other Issues	4
VIII. Recommendations	5

I. Introduction

The Canadian Health Coalition (CHC) has been working for nearly forty years to protect and improve public health care in Canada. We are made up of national organizations representing nurses, health care workers, seniors, social justice organizations, women, churches and trade unions, as well as affiliated coalitions in 10 provinces and 1 territory. The CHC is submitting this brief to the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Right to Physical and Mental Health, Mr. Dainius Puras, on the occasion of his visit to Canada in 2018.

II. Overview of Health Care in Canada

In Canada, medically necessary services provided by hospitals and physicians are covered by public health insurance. Jurisdiction over health care rests primarily with the provincial and territorial governments. However, the federal government is responsible for delivering health care to certain groups including refugees, First Nations and veterans. The federal government also provides funding to the provinces and territories (PTs) to deliver health care. In order to access this funding, the PTs must ensure that health care is accessible, publicly administered, universal, comprehensive and portable. These criteria are laid out in the *Canada Health Act*.¹ If provinces don't respect these criteria, the federal government can withhold funding for health care. The *Canada Health Act* also prohibits patients from being billed for health care services that should be covered by public health insurance. The federal government is responsible for enforcing the *Act*.

Many medically necessary services fall outside the scope of public health insurance. For example, prescription medication, seniors care, mental health care, dental care, and vision care often aren't covered by public insurance. As a result, many people in Canada are unable to enjoy the highest attainable standards of health.²

III. Privatisation

Canadians share a deeply held belief that access to health care should be based on need and not on the ability to pay. The values of equity and fairness are rooted in our single-payer public health care system. We feel strongly that patients should come before profits.³

And yet, private, for-profit clinics have been proliferating across the country.⁴ These clinics often engage in illegal billing practices. For example, Saskatchewan recently passed legislation allowing patients to jump the queue by paying out of pocket for diagnostic tests (e.g. MRIs and ultrasounds).⁵ Quebec also passed legislation allowing patients to be billed extra fees for health care.⁶ Patients in Ontario have been billed thousands of dollars for cataract surgeries, often experiencing financial hardship as a result.⁷ Private health care clinics in Alberta and elsewhere are exploiting legal loopholes, charging fees for memberships and services.⁸ The federal government has been slow to address these clear violations of the *Canada Health Act*. Patients have had to apply to the courts to stop these illegal billing practices.⁹

Canada does not have enough medical staff or resources to operate a two-tiered (public and private) health care system. Private health care clinics poach health care providers from the public system, making them accessible only to those who can afford to pay for their services. This results in longer wait times in the public system.¹⁰ Private clinics also often deliver poorer quality care.¹¹

The CHC is therefore calling on the federal government to take immediate action to enforce the *Act* by withholding health transfer payments to the PTs that allow patients to pay out of pocket for medically necessary services. All people in Canada must have access to the care they need, regardless of their resources.

IV. Pharmacare¹²

Access to medication is a human right.¹³ Canada is the only country in the world with a universal public health care system that doesn't include access to prescription medication. Our current system consists of a patchwork of over 100,000 public and private plans that leave many Canadians without access to the medications they need. Drug coverage varies greatly by province and territory. Our system is also rife with excessively high drug prices and overprescribing practices.

Ten percent of Canadians lack any type of drug coverage.¹⁴ One in ten Canadians are unable to afford prescribed medications.¹⁵ Of eleven developed countries, Canada has the second highest rate of cost-related prescription non-adherence.¹⁶ People in poor health, with lower incomes or without insurance are more likely to forgo the medication they need due to cost.¹⁷ Every year, there are 100,000 needless hospital admissions due to cost-related prescription

non-adherence.¹⁸ Many Canadians are forced to choose between filling their prescriptions and putting food on the table.

The CHC is calling on the federal government to adopt a national, single-payer drug plan. The CHC was pleased when the federal government established an Advisory Council on the Implementation of National Pharmacare in 2018 to study this issue.¹⁹ Canada's new pharmacare plan must be public, universal, accessible, comprehensive and portable.²⁰

V. Seniors Care²¹

Most Canadians will rely on seniors care (home care, long-term care and palliative care) at some point in their lives. Canada's public health care system is ill-equipped to address the needs of the aging population. The level and scope of seniors care vary between provinces and territories. Eligibility criteria and wait times also vary considerably. A significant portion of seniors care has been privatized to fill in the gaps in the public system. This has led to significant out-of-pocket expenses for seniors. The vast majority of Canadian seniors don't have the financial resources to access suitable health care as they age.²²

Without a pan-Canadian strategy to ensure a consistent continuum of care, many seniors are falling through the cracks. Tens of thousands of seniors are on waitlists for long-term care,²³ often occupying acute care beds in hospitals while they wait.²⁴ This causes further backlogs and increased wait times in other areas of the health care system. Other seniors must rely on home care while they wait, without having all their needs met. Due to the shortage of long-term care beds, seniors are often expected to take the first available bed, which could be hours away from their families and communities.²⁵

Funding cuts to Canada's health care system are having a negative impact on seniors. For example, the sharp decline in the number of hospital beds²⁶ and reductions in long-term care bed capacity²⁷ have created significant barriers to adequate care for seniors. Accessing quality care is particularly burdensome for low-income, racialized, Indigenous and LGBTQ+ seniors.²⁸ According to a recent international survey, Canadian seniors are less satisfied with their health care than their counterparts in several OECD countries.²⁹

The CHC is calling for a National Seniors Care Strategy to establish consistent funding, standards of care and staffing levels across the country. All Canadians should be able to age with dignity, respect and independence.

VI. Paid Plasma and Blood Donations

Blood is a national resource that is vital to the preservation of the lives and health of Canadians. In the 1980s, Canada experienced a tainted blood crisis. At least 2,000 people were infected with HIV, and around 30,000 were infected with hepatitis C through blood and blood products. Eight thousand Canadians are expected to die as a result.

Research evidence proves that voluntary, unpaid blood donations provide for safer blood and blood components, with demonstrated reduced infectious contamination. The World Health Organization and many other international health agencies aim to have 100% voluntary blood and plasma collection globally by 2020.³⁰

In 2016, Canada began allowing payment for plasma donations at private centres. Two private centres have been licensed so far. They have been targeting vulnerable populations by setting up in neighbourhoods with high poverty rates and by advertising at universities. The plasma collected at these centres is sold off-shore, therefore it is not helping Canadians.³¹ These centres are syphoning donors out of the public donor pool. Voluntary blood donations at CBS have dropped significantly since these centres opened. This is threatening CBS' ability to increase Canada's self-sufficiency in donor plasma.³²

The CHC is calling on the federal government to ban payment for blood and plasma donations. Four provinces of Canada's largest provinces have already adopted legislation banning paid plasma donations.³³ Canada's Senate is currently considering a bill that would implement a national ban.³⁴

VII. Other Issues

Mental Health Care

Mental health care in Canada is largely privatized, leaving services unaffordable for many. Access to public mental health care can take years with long and growing wait lists. Approximately 1.2 million children and youth in Canada are affected by mental illness, but less than 20 per cent receive appropriate treatment.³⁵ Almost a third of Canadians who seek mental health care report that their needs are unmet or only partially met.³⁶ Nearly 4,000 Canadians die by suicide each year.³⁷

Oral Health Care

Oral health care in Canada is primarily privately financed and delivered. Canada contributes one of the lowest proportions of public funds to oral health care among OECD countries. Only six per cent of dental services in Canada are paid for publicly. Six million Canadians are unable to afford dental care. Those with the greatest need are the least able to afford access.³⁸

Vulnerable Populations

Indigenous peoples in Canada continue to face barriers in accessing quality, culturally appropriate health care. They have higher morbidity and mortality and rates and a lower life expectancy than non-Indigenous people.³⁹ This disparity can be attributed to Canada's colonial history.

Refugee and refugee claimants experience difficulty accessing public health care in Canada. Health care providers are often reluctant to provide care to newcomer communities, including refugees, because they are uncertain of the complex reimbursement system with the federal government.⁴⁰

People with disabilities in Canada also face countless barriers in accessing health care. Adults with disabilities have more than three times as many unmet health care needs as their non-disabled counterparts. Cost is the greatest deterrent to them receiving the services they need.⁴¹

LGBTQ+ people also face numerous barriers in accessing health care. For example, they may be deterred from accessing care due to previous experiences of discrimination, fear of victimization and stigma. Health care professionals' may also lack knowledge to address their unique health care needs.⁴²

People who are part of more than one of these populations can face intersectional discrimination in accessing health care.⁴³

VIII. Recommendations

The CHC is calling on Government of Canada to protect and improve public health care in Canada by:

- 1. ENFORCING THE CANADA HEALTH ACT TO ENSURE THAT ACCESS TO HEALTH CARE IS BASED ON NEED, NOT ON THE ABILITY TO PAY.**
- 2. ESTABLISHING A NATIONAL PHARMACARE PLAN THAT ENSURES PRESCRIBED MEDICATIONS ARE AVAILABLE TO EVERYONE IN CANADA.**
- 3. ESTABLISHING A NATIONAL SENIORS CARE STRATEGY THAT ENSURES CONSISTENT FUNDING, STANDARDS OF CARE AND STAFFING LEVELS ACROSS THE COUNTRY.**
- 4. IMPLEMENTING A NATIONAL BAN ON PAYMENT FOR PLASMA AND BLOOD DONATIONS.**
- 5. ADDRESSING HEALTH CARE DISPARITIES AMONG MARGINALIZED GROUPS, INCLUDING INDIGENOUS PEOPLES, NEWCOMERS AND REFUGEES, PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES AND LGBTQ+ PEOPLE.**

REFERENCE

-
- ¹ RSC, 1985, c C-6, ss.7-12.
- ² *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, Article 12: “The States Parties to the present Covenant recognize the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health.”
- ³ Roy Romanow (2002). *Building on Values: The Future of Health Care in Canada*. Commission on the Future of Health Care in Canada.
- ⁴ Wendy Glauser (2011). “Private clinics continue explosive growth” *CMAJ* 183:8 E437-E438: www.cmaj.ca/content/183/8/E437.full.
- ⁵ *Patient Choice Medical Imaging Act*, SS 2016, c P-4.11. For a discussion of how this threatens Canada’s public health care system, see: CUPE Saskatchewan (2015), *Jumping the Queue: How Private User-Pay MRIs will Create Two-Tier Health Care*: <https://sk.cupe.ca/files/2015/10/Jumping-the-Queue-CUPE-Submission-on-Bill-179-October-28-2015.pdf>
- ⁶ Government of Quebec (2015). *Bill n°20 : An Act to enact the Act to promote access to family medicine and specialized medicine services and to amend various legislative provisions relating to assisted procreation*.
- ⁷ Ontario Health Coalition (2017). *Private Clinics and the Threat to Public Medicare in Canada - Results of Surveys with Private Clinics and Patients*: <http://healthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Private-Clinics-Report.pdf>.
- ⁸ Rebecca Graff-McRae (2017). *Blurred Lines: Private Membership Clinics and Public Health Care*, Parkland Institute: https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/parklandinstitute/pages/1549/attachments/original/1511381905/blurred_lines.pdf?1511381905
- ⁹ Maurice Dupont (2016). *Open letter - Ottawa needs to take responsibility and say no to extra billing*. Réseau FADOQ: www.newswire.ca/news-releases/open-letter---ottawa-needs-to-take-responsibility-and-say-no-to-extra-billing---maurice-dupont-president-reseau-fadoq-577993841.html.
- ¹⁰ CUPE Saskatchewan (2015).
- ¹¹ Michael Rachlis (2007). *Privatized Health Care Won’t Deliver*. Wellesley Institute, pp.14-15: <https://www.wellesleyinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/11/privatizedhealthcarewontdeliver.pdf>.
- ¹² For a more detailed analysis of this issue, see the CHC’s Policy Brief on Pharmacare: Julie White (2016). *A National Public Drug Plan For All*, Canadian Health Coalition: <http://healthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Policy-Brief-NPDP.pdf>
- ¹³ World Health Organization. *Access to essential medicines as part of the right to health*: www.who.int/medicines/areas/human_rights/en/.
- ¹⁴ Pan-Canadian Pricing Alliance (2014). *Pan Canadian Drugs Negotiations Report*, p.11: http://canadaspremiers.ca/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/pan_canadian_drugs_negotiations_report_march22_2014.pdf.
- ¹⁵ Michael Law et al. (2012). “The effect of cost adherence to prescription medications in Canada” *CMAJ* 184:3: www.cmaj.ca/content/cmaj/184/3/297.full.pdf
- ¹⁶ Steve Morgan (2017). “Cost-related non-adherence to prescribed medicines among older adults: a cross-sectional analysis of a survey in 11 developed countries” *BMJ Open* 7:1: <http://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/1/e014287>.
- ¹⁷ Michael Law et al (2012).
- ¹⁸ Michael Law et al. (2018). “The consequences of patient charges for prescription drugs in Canada: a cross-sectional survey” *cmajopen* 6:1 E63-E70: <http://cmajopen.ca/content/6/1/E63.full.pdf+html>.
- ¹⁹ Health Canada (2018). *Government of Canada launches Advisory Council on the Implementation of National Pharmacare*: www.newswire.ca/news-releases/government-of-canada-launches-advisory-council-on-the-implementation-of-national-pharmacare-686043961.html.
- ²⁰ These are the criteria for health services laid out in the *Canada Health Act*.

-
- ²¹ For a more detailed analysis of this issue, see the CHC's Policy Brief on Seniors Care: Canadian Health Coalition (2018), *Ensuring Quality Care For All Seniors* (2018): www.healthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Seniors-care-policy-paper-.pdf.
- ²² Statistics Canada (2016). [Data Tables, 2016 Census](#).
- ²³ In Ontario alone, there are nearly 34,000 people on the waitlist for long-term care, with an average wait time of 143 days (i.e. nearly five months). See: Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (2017). *Long-Term Care System Reports*.
- ²⁴ Robyn Gibbard (2017). *Sizing Up the Challenge: Meeting the Demand for Long-Term Care in Canada*. Conference Board of Canada.
- ²⁵ For example, see: Ross Lord, "Canada's lack of long-term care space is forcing seniors as far as 200 km from home" *Global News* (November 21, 2017): <https://globalnews.ca/news/3873819/the-wait-for-long-term-care-space-is-forcing-seniors-as-far-as-200-km-from-home/>.
- ²⁶ From 6.8 per 1,000 people in 1985 to 2.7 per 1,000 in 2010. See: World Bank (2018). [Hospital Beds per 1,000 people](#).
- ²⁷ Charlene Harrington et al (2017). "Marketization in Long-Term Care: A Cross-Country Comparison of Large For-Profit Nursing Home Chains". *Health Services Insights* 10: 1-23. See also: Pat Armstrong et al (2015). [Before It's too late: A National Plan for Safe Seniors Care](#). Canadian Federation of Nurses Unions.
- ²⁸ For example, see: Canadian Institute for Health Information (2011). [Healthcare in Canada, 2011. A focus on seniors and aging](#); Alliance for a National Seniors Strategy (2016). [An Evidence-Informed National Seniors Strategy for Canada - 2nd edition](#).
- ²⁹ The Commonwealth Fund's survey included seniors in Australia, Canada, France, Germany, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom and the United States. Only 67% of Canadian seniors said they were satisfied with the quality of their health care, compared to the overall satisfaction level of 76% among these countries. Canadian Institute for Health Information (2018). [How Canada Compares: Results From the Commonwealth Fund's 2017 International Health Policy Survey of Seniors](#).
- ³⁰ World Health Organization (2010). [Towards 100% Voluntary Blood Donation: A Global Framework for Action: www.who.int/bloodsafety/publications/9789241599696_eng.pdf](http://www.who.int/bloodsafety/publications/9789241599696_eng.pdf).
- ³¹ Vanessa Blanch. "Blood money: controversial Moncton blood business offers donors up to \$100." *CBC News* (May 1, 2017): www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/new-brunswick-health-coalition-blood-donation-plasma-1.4093109.
- ³² Canadian Blood Services. "Saskatoon Performance and CPR Impacts." Letter to Honourable Jim Reiter. (April 20, 2017).
- ³³ Quebec, Ontario, Alberta and British Columbia.
- ³⁴ Bill S-252, *Voluntary Blood Donations Act (An Act to amend the Blood Regulations)*.
- ³⁵ Mental Health Commission of Canada. *Children and Youth*: www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/what-we-do/children-and-youth.
- ³⁶ Canadian Psychiatric Association (2015). *Tracking access to psychiatric care needed to chart a way forward say psychiatrists*: www.cpa-apc.org/tracking-access-to-psychiatric-care-needed-to-chart-a-way-forward-say-psychiatrists/.
- ³⁷ Statistics Canada (2016). *Deaths and age-specific mortality rates, by selected grouped causes*. Table: 13-10-0392-01.
- ³⁸ Canadian Academy of Health Sciences (2014). *Improving access to oral health care for vulnerable people living in Canada*: [http://cahs-acss.ca/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Access to Oral Care Executive Summary and Recommendations EN.pdf](http://cahs-acss.ca/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Access%20to%20Oral%20Care%20Executive%20Summary%20and%20Recommendations%20EN.pdf).
- ³⁹ Brenda Cameron et al. (2014). "Understanding Inequalities in Access to Health Care Services for Aboriginal People: A Call for Nursing Action" *Advances in Nursing Science*, 37:3, pp. E1-E16.
- ⁴⁰ Y.Y. Brandon Chen and Vanessa Gruben. "Canada's refugee health care program still falls short." *The Record*. (May 17, 2017): www.therecord.com/opinion-story/7318236-canada-s-refugee-health-care-program-still-falls-short/.
- ⁴¹ Mary Ann McColl et al. (2010). "Unmet health care needs of people with disabilities: population level evidence" *Disability & Society* 25: 2, pp.205-218.
- ⁴² Christopher Charles et al. "Improving Healthcare for LGBTQ Populations", CFMS.

⁴³ For example, see: Annette Browne et al., “Addressing Trauma, Violence, and Pain: Research on Health Services for Women at the Intersections of History and Economics”, in Olena Hankivsky ed, *Health Inequities in Canada: Intersectional Frameworks and Practices* (UBC Press: 2011), pp. 295-311.